SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 9th January 2006 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

4th January 2006









T N Stewart











Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2.  To Receive Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members


(7.30pm)
(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council

(7.35pm)
(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See List Attached)
4.  Minutes










(8.05pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 21st November 2005 and as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 5th December 2005.
(Previously circulated)
5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council











(8.06pm)
05/00423/FULL (35/05)
Mrs Auty
c/o DLA Town Planning Ltd

3 College Street

St Albans

AL3 4PW
Full application for change of use from agricultural field to dog training facility with office, agility equipment and lighting at land south of Stratford Road, Sandy, Beds.

5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council (Contd)

STC (PP&OS 26.4.05) Object

(a)  The plan is inadequate to exactly locate the field.

(b)  The proposed lighting will be an intrusion into the countryside.

(c)  Vehicular traffic will increase and there is no provision for parking or turning.

(d)  The national cycleway will follow this route, increased traffic is likely to endanger cyclists.

(e)  The application is contrary to the District Plan.

MBDC 9.6.05 Refused

Appeal to be dealt with by Hearing – Date still to be fixed.

Sandy Town Council’s written comments have already been sent to the Planning Inspectorate.
(a)  To ratify and approve the action already taken by the Clerk.
(b)  To agree if Council is to be represented at the Public Inquiry when a date is known. 
05/00983/FULL (61/05)

Mr & Mrs A J Digby-Cameron

6 Stratford Road

Sandy

Beds  SG19 2AP

Full application for the erection of a detached chalet bungalow with integral garage at 6 Stratford Road, Sandy, Beds.

STC (PP&OS 11.7.05) Object

(a)  Outside the village settlement envelope.

(b)  Contrary to the District Plan.

(c)  Intrusion into open countryside.

MBDC 22.9.05 Refused

Appeal lodged against the Refusal to grant consent.  Appeal to be dealt with by written representation procedure.  There will not be a Public Inquiry.

Town Council’s comments in respect of the Application have already been sent to the Planning Inspectorate.

For Ratification and Approval of the action taken by the Clerk.

5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council (Contd)

Mr R Smith
Spicers Yard

High Road

Beeston

Sandy

Beds

Appeal lodged against Enforcement Notice served by MBDC in respect of the change of use of this site.  The Enforcement Notice said “That the use of the land for the parking and storage of vehicles, plant, machinery and materials not associated with agriculture, including incidental operation development is contrary to Policy BE1 of the Mid Bedfordshire Local Plan 1993 and Policies DPS5 and DPS7 of the Mid Bedfordshire Local Plan First Review Deposit Draft, incorporating proposed modifications (2003), by reason of the commercial activity being visually intrusive and harmful to the character and appearance of the area and having a detrimental impact on the amenity of the adjoining residential occupiers by giving rise to undue overlooking and general noise and disturbance from the activities carried out on the site.”

The Notice required the cessation of use of the land and removal of plant and equipment.

The Grounds of the Appeal are “That Planning Permission should be granted for the use alleged in the Enforcement Notice.”

Sandy Town Council did not comment upon the issue of the Enforcement Notice.  However a subsequent Planning Application was lodged in an attempt to legalise the situation 05/01795 and the Town Council did Object to this Application.
(a)  Industrial use within a rural environment.

(b)  Loss of amenities to near neighbours.

(c)  Dangerous access onto A1 Trunk Road.

(d)  Access across Common Land.
These Objections all appear to apply equally to the serving of the Enforcement Notice and are also contrary to the Grounds of the Appeal.

Therefore these comments have already been sent to the Planning Inspectorate.

Council is requested to 

(a)  Ratify and approve the action already taken by the Clerk.

(b)  Confirm if there are any other objections/comments that they would wish to submit to the Planning Inspectorate in respect of the Appeal against the Enforcement Notice only.

(N.B.  The Planning Application has not yet been dealt with by the District Council but Members should note that if this is eventually Refused, there could also be a further Appeal against that Refusal.)

6.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions





(8.08pm)

7.  Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy








(8.09pm )
8.  Sunderland Road Pavilion/Secure Storage Project  




(8.15pm)
(a)  To receive Minutes of the Meeting of the Working Group held on Monday 28th November 2005.
(COPY ATTACHED)

(These have already been considered by Council and the Recommendations dealt with).

9.  Beeston Green Play Equipment (Minute No: P15/05) (Dated 6.6.05)


(8.20pm)
Ordered 14.12.05.  Installation March 2006.
10.  Sandy Town Bowls Club Lease (Minute No: P109/04) (Dated 4.4.05)

(8.23pm)
To receive the Minutes of the Meeting of the Working Group held on 28th November 2005.  (COPY ATTACHED)  (COPY OF LETTER SENT TO BOWLS CLUB AFTER THE MEETING) (ALSO ATTACHED)
The next meeting has been arranged for the 18th January 2006.
11.  Public Conveniences in Sandy







(8.30pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
12.  Lime Trees – Sandy Churchyard






(8.45pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
13.  Press Release










SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 9.1.06
11.  Public Conveniences in Sandy
The Public Conveniences in Bedford Road Recreation Ground are owned and maintained by the Town Council.
The Public Conveniences at the entrance to the Car Park were provided by Mid Bedfordshire District Council.

Prior to 1993 the Town Council maintained and serviced these on an Agency Agreement with MBDC.

The District Council then considered that the annual charge levied by the Town Council was too high and took the responsibility back “in house”.

Since 1993 they have been responsible for repair, maintenance, cleaning and security of these Conveniences.

The District Council has now resolved to divest itself of responsibilities for the provision of Public Conveniences.

However it is recognised that the facilities may have a greater local importance and those Towns and Parishes with Public Conveniences are being invited to take over all future ownership and operation.

In the case of Sandy it is envisaged that the ownership of the building and the land on which it stands would be transferred to the Town Council and no cost to it.

From the 1st April 2006 the Town Council would then become responsible for all aspects of the Public Conveniences.
It is calculated (from current records) that the total cost to the Town Council is likely to be around £8,000.00 per annum dependent upon the opening hours which Council agrees and whether the facility is to be open at weekends, Bank Holidays etc.
This figure includes, non-domestic rates, electricity, water and sewerage, repairs, labour (including locking, unlocking and cleaning) and a small contingency.

The £8,000.00 figure equates to £1.63 per house, and this will have to be on top of any other normal increase in the Precept agreed by Council later this month.
The Town Council will have to find its own cleaner and make its own arrangements for locking and unlocking once it determines the hours of opening.

The current opening hours are 6.00am to 7.00pm every day (including weekends and Bank Holidays) but closed Christmas Day and New Years Day.

11.  Public Conveniences in Sandy (Contd)

The Town Council therefore has yet another difficult decision to make as if it does not agree to accept these conveniences and the annual costs, the facility will clearly be closed and lost to the Town, including to the Market.
If it does accept them the Precept which it has fought so hard to keep down will have to increase by the cost of this service.

A decision is urgently required, so that the transfer can be affected by the end of March.
SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY

-
NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED

ACTION REQUIRED



-
COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO









RECOMMEND ANY FURTHER

ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN RESPECT OF THIS MATTER.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

4th January 2006
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 9.1.06
12.  LIME TREES – SANDY CHURCHYARD

Members will no doubt recall that at the last meeting of the Town Council the recommendation regarding pollarding the lime trees in St Swithun’s Churchyard and the disposal of waste was not carried as it was felt that further information was required.
Expert advice has now been sought and the recommendation is that other than side growth up to 2 metres from the ground, the tops of the trees should only be pollarded every two years.  Side growth should be removed every year.
If this practice is to be adopted it would represent a change in the maintenance regime for the churchyard which would have to be notified to the Parochial Church Council and hopefully agreed by them.
DSO Staff could remove and dispose of the side growth which would be minimal each year.

A quote would have to be requested from recognised contractors for topping every other year for inclusion in the Annual Estimates.  Clearly the amount of work to be done and waste to be disposed of is going to be greater if only completed in every second year.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY

-
NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED

ACTION REQUIRED



-
COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO









ADVISE AS TO ANY FURTHER

ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN RESPECT OF THIS MATTER.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

4th January 2006
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